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STONEHAVEN & DISTRICT COMMUNITY COUNCIL

BUSINESS MEETING MINUTES


7 – 9 pm, 13th April 2021

Virtual Meeting, Stonehaven
	Present

	Community Council Members:

Dawn Black (DB), Raymond Christie (RC), Patrick Coffield (PC), Mike Duncan (MD), Janine Esson (JE), Ian Hunter (IH), David Lawman, Treasurer (DL), Alistair Lawrie, Secretary (AL), Donald A. Lawrie Morrison, Vice-Chairperson (DLM), Steven McQueen (SMcQ), Jim Morrison (JM), Keith Simpson, Planning Secretary (KS), Jim Stephen (JS), Fiona Tavendale (FT), Gerry Towler (GT) and Bill Watson, Chairperson (BW).

Aberdeenshire Council Elected Members:

Councillor Wendy Agnew (Cllr A) and Councillor Dennis Robertson (Cllr R).

	In Attendance

	Marc Camus (Community Police Officer, Police Scotland), Neil Foster (Mackie Academy Former Pupils Rugby Club), Julia M. Lawrie Morrison (Minutes Secretary, for Stonehaven & District Community Council), Annette Leaman, Chairperson (Sport and Leisure Hub) and Alan Venters (Mackie Academy Former Pupils Rugby Club).


	1
	Chairperson’s Welcome
	Action

	
	BW opened the meeting, welcoming members of the community council, meeting attendees and the general public.
	

	2
	Apologies
	

	
	Community Councillors:

Christine Mann, Daniel Veltman (DV) and Lindsay Wood (LW).

Aberdeenshire Council Elected Members:
Councillor Sarah Dickinson (Cllr D)
	

	3
	Declarations of Interest
	

	
	None.
	

	4
	Recording the Meeting - KS
	

	
	Motion

Are meeting participants happy to be recorded during this business meeting for minute taking purposes only and once minutes agreed that recording to be deleted?

Proposed by KS and seconded by BW.
Result – Agreed.
Action – KS to record the meeting, making it available to the Minutes Secretary, deleting the recording once minutes have been agreed at the subsequent business meeting.

Action – KS to stop and re-start the recording when requested by any member or attendee who may prefer not to be recorded speaking.
	KS

KS

	5
	Last Minute
	

	5.1
	Amendments & Approval of the Last Minutes
	

	
	Amendments:

Item 4: seconded by BW

Item 6.6: seconded by BW

Item 8.4: Seconded by PC

Action – AL to correct the corrections to the minutes.

Approval:

Proposed by DB and seconded by AL.
	AL

	5.2
	Matters Arising from the Last Minute
	

	5.2.1
	Amendments – AL

Action – AL to send PC corrected minutes.
	AL

	5.2.2
	SDCC Involvement with Town Centre Tool Kit - BW

Action – AL to ask STCIG if they want to work with SDCC jointly on this funding opportunity. Action ongoing
	AL



	5.2.3
	Proposals for Mackie Academy Development Work

LLA officers will attend the May Community Council business meeting.

Action – add to the May business meeting agenda.
	BW

	5.2.4
	Stonehaven Horizon Group Competition Application

This is being promoted on the Community Council website and on social media.
	

	5.2.5
	Potholes – MD

MD spoke with an Aberdeenshire Council officer who indicated that work on this issue would be tendered shortly with work to be undertaken around July this year. At present the Council made extensive markings on various roads. Question remains over whether works will be permanent or temporary.

MD showed concern of a lack of response from Ewan Smith of Roads, with a follow up to Jim Savage CEO of the Council. The original query has now been referred to another officer.

Motion

SDCC express disappointment over the unacceptable nature of the lack of response from Council officers. SDCC suggest Council officers adopt a standard response or adhere to their statutory duty.

Proposed by MD and seconded by BW.

Result – agreed.

Action – MD to write this letter to the Council.

Action – MD to request an official update from Bruce Stewart.
	MD

MD

	6
	Business Matters
	

	6.1
	Presentation: Police Report – Marc Camus (MC)
	

	
	Report circulated to members prior to the meeting. Report summary –

Anti-social Behaviour:

Alarming increase in calls during March. 91 incidents involving youths 60 of which in Stonehaven. Incidents involved willful fire raising, theft of shopping trolleys and bales of hay. Issues in Portlethen involving deployment of plain clothed special constables on patrol.

Roads and Driving:

No cases of drink/drug drivers, 3 cases of dangerous driving and 2 cases of careless driving reported.
	

	6.2
	Presentation: Forest Drive Recreation Ground Asset Transfer Application Community Engagement by the Mackie Academy Former Pupils Rugby Club – Neil Foster, Club President (NF) and Alan Venters, Vice-President (AV)
AV led the presentation on the Club’s interest in securing a pitch. The Club had two pitches one of which cannot be used anymore as the owner has sold the land. The other pitch at Redcloak has a lease that is due to end in 6 year. AV explained that the Club has been seeking a suitable permanent pitch for the last 15 to 20 years without success. The Club are currently looking at the greenfield park along Forest Drive, considering an Asset Transfer under the Community Empowerment Scotland Act. Various sport organisations such as the Scottish Rugby Union and Sport Scotland support the application. To proceed with this application, the Club is looking to change into a Scottish Charitable Organisation (SCIO) which will help raise development funds. Subject to planning permission the Club aims to deliver this development over a phased 5-year plan. The Club is in position to buy the land at the site with fundraising helping to develop Club buildings.

AV highlighted how connected to the community the Club are with 375 players most of which are young people and 1200 members in the area. The Club provides young people 16316 hours of coaching time and has a development officer looking a wellbeing alongside Aberdeenshire Council and local schools. In the development plan they will seek to build in a public access pathway and will not touch the playpark on site. The Club will soon be going public with their plans and undertaking a local engagement process.

The Club is seeking two things from the Community Council

1) support for its proposal, and

2) assistance with awareness raising in the local community

Questions from CC Members:

GT – personally supports the Club’s interest in securing a permanent pitch explaining how it was a loss to the community when the town’s squash club were unable to find alternative premises with the closure of the County Hotel. 

IH – asked what safeguard is there on the greenfield land being retained for community use should their plans fail in the future. AV – confirmed that when they become a SCIO the Club will be required to keep its books in order and have its accounts published like a business and if it should fail the site will be given to a like-minded club or passed back to the community.

DB – noted that some in the community might be loathed to lose that greenfield site asking if other sites were considered. AV – confirmed many sites over the years have been considered including at the Ury estate, at Braehead, by the cemetery and Dunnottar Woodland Park. They investigated purchasing their current second pitch but there would have been access issues relating to the fly-over nearby. The Club does not want to be tied to a housing developer who require something from them. 

MD – noted his involvement in the club and addressed potential traffic issues that might ensue with the proposed site during Club tournaments asking what measures it might take to alleviate this. AV – confirmed that the proposed site can only fit two pitches therefore bigger Club tournaments would be held on the grounds at Mackie Academy. Noting potential to use the car park, which has a bus turning area, at Milloforrest school that contains 47 car spaces, plus parking at the side of Forest Drive. Transport arrangements is part of the club’s plan. The Club hopes the proposed location will encourages members to walk or cycle.

JS – noted that he is personally a huge supporter of the Club but that he is not in favour of the proposed site. Growing up locally in that area of Stonehaven, JS believes using that greenfield park could limit the likelihood of Milloforest school from having the potential to extend and as the site is regularly used by dog walkers it could increase the problem of discarded dog litter on the streets if the park is not accessible. JS believes the Community Council should request Aberedeenshire Council to assist the Club in finding a more suitable site for their pitches and club house.  AV – noted their plan does not mean the greenfield site is not completely lost to the community but that it will ensure it is used more, that the ground is improved, and other local clubs will be supported and permitted to use the facilities too, such as has happened already at the Redcloak site. 

DL – noted that while the Community Council supports the Club before supporting their proposal for the change of use of this greenfield site they would require to wait for feedback from the local community and the Club’s community engagement process that is about to begin. The Community Council can then consider if there might be ways of solving any issues raised.

AL – agreed that the Community Council needs to wait for feedback on public opinion but understands that the Club is working to a restricted timescale given its lease if ending in 6 years. AV – the Club will be consulting the public over the next 2-3 months.

BW – agreed that the Community Council supports the Club’s ambition to find a home but recognizes JS’s point, asking if there was a way of including public use and recreation on the site in their plans. AV – noted a public path going around the site has been built into the design. NF – the pathway will be around 2-3 metres wide containing a pathway and grass.

JS – asked if that site is too small for the Club could they not continue to search elsewhere, noting that they are likely to continue to grow bigger as they are one of the biggest clubs in Scotland already. JS suggested that the Dunnottar Nurseries site containing 15 acres might be worth looking into. AV – noted that this greenfield site exists and is available, which meets their need to secure a location in a reduced timeframe. 

Annette Leaman (ALm)Chairperson of the Sports and Leisure Hub – Alm spoke with NF and is aware of the Club’s needs highlighting that in the next few weeks Participatory Budgeting will be made available to the town. In principle they are supportive of the club’s plan but whether the park is the right place they are unsure. Alm hopes that when participatory budgeting is put to each local sports club that they can brings their plans together possibly marrying them to create something beneficial for lots of clubs. They are looking to initialize the Participatory Budgeting process by October this year.

Cllr A – suggested that a site at Chapelton and a meeting might be arranged between the Club and Robert Daun.

KS – note his association with the club years ago adding that while he supports their plans in principle, he awaits a response from the public as to the location.

BW – noted that the Community Council continues to support the Club find a long-term solution.
	

	6.3
	SDCC Planning Report – KS
Planning Correspondence:
No sign of progress from Council planners regarding the Craignure Windfarm development. KS heard from Bruce Stewart on the day of the Community Council business meeting that he is talking with planning regarding the potential to arrange a site visit considering Covid-19 restriction changes. 

Action – ongoing – report with update.

Craignure Wind Farm:

No sign of progress regarding a site visit from planners. Bruce Stewart and planning considering this.

Action – update ongoing.

Fetteresso Wind Farm:
Fred Olson could not make the meeting but provided an update:

An application to develop a wind farm was submitted in April of this year after having previously been refused by Aberdeenshire Council on 30th November 2020 and refused by the Scottish Government on appeal in December 2020. This was appealed earlier this year and the appeal was awarded on 1st March. A pre-enquiry meeting on 24th April 2021 will set the development timescales, processes and determine the documents to be prepared. An update will be provided to the Community Council as matters progress.

Weekly Planning Lists:

Application for a project along Riverside Drive to include the erection of a dwelling house and improvements of the surrounding land, with the creation of allotments, bike trails and foot paths. This application was circulated to members prior to the meeting. 

DB noted plans looked to be a good use of space if the development did not increase flooding issues in that area in terms of possible run-off. DB added that it had been discussed within the Stonehaven Business Association who viewed the plans as a good idea.

JS noted that various local community groups could be involved with this such as the Stonehaven Tigers Youth Cycling Club, Stonehaven Horizon Group, Stonehaven Allotments, the Scouts, among others. 

Motion

Mr Morrison is invited to attend SDCC to give a presentation on his planned development at a Community Council business meeting.

Proposed by JS and seconded by KS. 

Result – agreed.

Action – KS to invite Mr Morrison and relevant local community groups to present at an SDCC business meeting. 
	KS



	6.4
	SDCC Treasurer’s Report – DL
Annual Review of Accounts:

Motion

The Treasurer of the Rotary club in Stonehaven to undertake SDCC annual review of its accounts.

Proposed by DL and seconded by BW.

Result – agreed.

SDCC Draft Budget:

Action – DL to send summary spreadsheets to AL.

Action – AL to circulate to Community Council members.
	DL

AL

	6.5
	SDCC Co-option, Co-optee Introduction, Resignation, Vacancy, Elections and Attendance – JE, AL & BW
Co-option:

AL forwarded JE Community council Member information and added her to the email list.

Attendance:

Any member who has not be present for multiple consecutive Community Council business meetings has now been contacted regarding their attendance.


	

	6.6
	SDCC Member Training – Emma Storey (ES)

ES not in attendance at the meeting.
Action – add to May’s business meeting agenda.
	BW

	6.7
	SDCC Defibrillator Updates - DL 

A defibrillator cabinet has been fitted outside of Stonehaven Leisure Centre and another is to be fitted at Mackie Academy this week. The annual insurance cover is £60.20 for a year.

Motion

The suggested insurer is selected by SDCC at £60.20 for the year.

Proposed by DL and seconded by DB.

Result – agreed.

Action – DL to arrange the defibrillator insurance.

Action – JS to promote the locations of the defibrillators on the SDCC Facebook page – ongoing.
	DL

JS



	6.8
	Mental Health Participatory Request - GT & MD

GT circulated a letter around Community Council members before the meeting. GT provided a summary noting that local third sector mental health support organisations, such as My Life Dynamic and Pillar, have been adapting to changes in the past 12 months, providing socially distanced support.

The mental health participatory request process that GT and MD had been involved with has been on hold. There remain psychiatrist vacancies at Cornhill Hospital in Aberdeen and many staff have been redeployed and unavailable to take part in the participatory request process during this time. 

A new procedure has been developed with local medical surgeries with the creation of ‘link workers’ aimed at pointing people in the right direction for mental health and other forms of support. Link workers need community organisations to inform them of what support is available.

Feedback indicates that people’s mental health has been deteriorating during this time with the full extent of the problem not yet known. 

GT is meeting with the Scottish Recovery Network to pull together packages to support young people in trouble to encourage communication. The number of attempted suicides amongst men has increased worryingly, as have eating disorders and financial and employment difficulties.

Action – IH to promote Link Workers and request the public to let them know of local support information on Mearns FM.

Action – MD to write to the chair of Aberdeenshire IGB expressing concern requesting a discussion with the appropriate officers regarding participatory request support.


	IH

MD

	6.9
	Use of Bequest Funds – JS

JS will work with RC, MD and Stonehaven Town Partnership’s Julie Lindeman on drafting an application procedure for this fund.
Action – JS to update members on the fund application procedure at the May business meeting, with a draft to be sent to members prior to the meeting.

Action – item to be added to the May business meeting.

Action – Community Council members interested in helping to contact JS.
	JS

BW

ALL

	6.10
	Stonehaven Community Action Plan & Stonehaven Town Centre Improvement Group – MD & AL

Community Hubs:

IH informed the group that when attending a meeting between Community Council planning representatives and Aberdeenshire Councillors on 30th March that note was taken over activity at the Johnshaven Food Larder to reduce embarrassment and increase use of their facility by offering a book exchange. The meeting held that at the end of the pandemic such facilities, or community hubs, would be needed.

Stonehaven Community Action Plan Update:

MD updated members on the history of the CAP and the idea suggested by Kincardine Development Partnership to approach local business Hyve to make use of its pop-up shop space Hy to hold public engagement events

IH – raised concern with the possibility of such documents being ignored especially with the upcoming participatory budgeting process being undertaken by Abereenshire Council which could be driven in a different direction. MD – the CAP public engagement process needs to link in with the participatory budgeting. 

DB – the CAP process needs to be pro-active to feed into Aberdeenshire Council’s Participatory Budgeting process in time. DB added that she will be spearheading the development of a local youth club in the town which she hopes SDCC will back. DB offered to help MD with the CAP.

IH - added that the Community Centre Committee Room had previously been set up as a ‘youth work’ room and that it should be reclaimed from Aberdeenshire Council for use by young people.

AL – volunteered to help with the youth club and youth work in the CAP.

Action – CAP and youth club project to be added to a future SDCC business meeting

Action – AL to help DB with the youth club project and MD with youth work in the CAP.

Action – MD to progress the idea of using Hyve’s premises as a pop-up engagement space with KDP.

Action – Community Council members interested in helping with the youth club project and/or the CAP to get in touch with DB and/or MD


	BW

AL

MD

ALL

	6.11
	Communications Report – PC & DB

SDCC Website:

A new webpage has been created containing Coronavirus information links.

SDCC Facebook Page:

Likes and follower numbers are increasing with a 5% increase up from last month. 

SDCC Website Contact Form Correspondence:

Previous Enquiry on Potholes –

Action – PC to liaise with MD for information regarding potholes for the SDCC website.

Enquiry received on making available life-saver rings.
	PC & MD

	6.12
	SDCC Scheme of Establishment – PC & DLM

Eight changes made by Aberdeenshire Council affect the SDCC Constitution most of which do not require any comment bar 3 or 4 items:

1) the format has changed, some schedules have been removed and added as guidance.

2) Some additional guidance on when community councils should make planning applications.

3) Allow extension of membership to holiday homeowners.

4) Move to a single election date.

5) Revisions have been made to the complaints and disciplinary procedures. These changes include a conciliation stage. It is proposed that SDCC should respond to the effect that conciliation should be undertaken with input from all the officers of the community council and that any complaint that cannot be informally resolved should be subject to an additional stage whereby community council officers review for relevance before referring onwards to the full community council.

Motion

SDCC feedback their comments to Aberdeenshire Council Area Manager.

Proposed by DLM and seconded by PC.

Result – agreed.

Action – DLM to write to the Area Manager with SDCC feedback.
	DLM

	7
	SDCC Correspondence – AL
	

	7.1
	Stoney Rickshaw, Charlie Barrow, email

Mr Barrow is contacting stakeholders in the town and would like to begin operating this summer. He is seeking approval to use the boardwalk at agreed times. The boardwalk is 240cm and the rickshaw is 127cm wide, leaving space for a wheelchair or mobility scooter to pass.

Action – add this Mr Barrow’s presentation to the May business meeting.

Action – AL to circulate Mr Barrow’s proposal to members prior to May’s business meeting.

Action – AL to invite Mr Barrow to present at May’s business meeting.
	BW

AL

AL


	7.2
	House Refurbishment Small Community Projects, Aberdeenshire Council’s Property and Facilities Management, email

Looking for suggestions for small community projects they can choose to get contractors to undertake as part of a deal with Aberdeenshire Council. This is due to be discussed at the next Stonehaven town Centre Improvement Group.

Action – member suggestions to be sent to AL.
	AL

	8
	AOCB (Urgent or For Next Meeting)
	

	8.1
	RC raised topic of the purpose of having Agenda meetings. Agreed to add this to the Agenda for the May meeting at the beginning of the Agenda.
Action – to be added to the May business meeting.
	

	9
	Confidential Business
	

	9.1
	Hannah Dyson Award

Meeting approved the award to two recipients:  Blythe Primrose and Lachlan McAlpine
	


Next Meeting:  11th May 2021

